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Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

January 5, 2006

Call to Order

President Merle Frank called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. at P.C.F.D. #3.  The following were present:

Merle Frank, Puyallup FD
Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD

Paul Webb, PCFD #2

Stephen Murphy, PCFD #3

Bob Black, PCFD #5

Eric Watson, PCFD #5

Jack Andren, PCFD #6

Doug Willis, PCFD #6

Judy Murphy, PCFD #6

Gary McVay, PCFD #13
Andy McAfee, PCFD #14

Randy Shelton, PCFD #18

Reggie Romines, PCFD #21
Gary Franz, PCFD #21

Garry Olson, PCFD #23

Steve Bailey, PCDEM

Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Mary Corso, Bates

Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
President Frank led the flag salute.
Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the November 3, 2005 minutes.  Motion carried.
Treasurer’s Report

Bob Black reported the bank statement had not been received yet.
Correspondence

Nothing at this time.
Guest Speaker – Mary Corso – Fire Safety & Literacy Project

Mary Corso thanked the Association for the opportunity to be here today.  She went through a PowerPoint presentation (see attached).  Copies of the presentation were distributed.  A pilot program was tested in 2004 and a second pilot test is going on right now.  It is a very broad project focusing on fire safety and injury prevention.  There are all hazards material materials that will be available in June on the website.  These materials are downloadable for anyone’s use.  Gary Franz asked about now the message is getting out there to these people that need it, however, how do they go about getting themselves prepared?  Is there help for that.  Steve Bailey stated that DEM is working with Lakewood on a similar project and trying to address just that. 
Mary stated the material is highly visual and pictoral.  Also, available on the web site is The Expert Network.  It is a free membership and has high quality home injury prevention education materials at no cost.  Also available is The Great Safety Adventure.  This is a 1,000 square foot prop that can be brought to communities.  For more information, see the website at www.homesafetycouncil.org/expertnetwork.  If you have any questions or need further information, you can contact Mary Corso at 360-701-1354.

OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

No representative present.
Department of Emergency Management

Steve Bailey distributed a copy of the upcoming Katrina After Action Meeting on January 12th that will be held at the Puyallup Fairgrounds.  This information was also sent out via e-mail.  There are a few spots remaining.  The public expectation is very high and our ability is very low.  There is a huge educational gap to make the public aware of.  The highlight of the program is the Seattle Disaster Medical Assistance Team (DMAT) that will be talking about how they operated a mash hospital at the airport.  There were fifty (50) helicopters an hour bringing patients in.  This is a tremendous learning experience for EMS people.
The Homeland Security Grants process is starting for 2006.  The way it has been done for the last five (5) years is out the window.  The process will be completely different.  We now have to present an enterprise or regional system.  You have to outline the plan of how to spend the money to address the gaps in the current systems.  Not only are we now competing nation-wide, but within the State of Washington as well.  It is supposed to be risk based.  There are nine (9) Homeland Security Regions in Washington.  January 18, 2006 is the deadline to submit the outline plans.  They are working on putting together two (2) different proposals.  It’s going to be a very competitive process.  We could potentially be penalized for doing a good job with the grant monies we have already received.  For example, with Haz Mat, a region will say they need it and don’t have it and there will be a large gap for them whereas for us we have three (3) Haz Mat teams in our region and we’ve been adding equipment over the last several years which means we will have a much smaller gap competitively.  They are working on identifying and grouping initiatives into three (3) areas.  He just wanted to make everyone aware that this change is coming.  Jeff Jensen will be attending a closed meeting on the process for how the State of Washington is identifying risk.  If the process is flawed, we may have to get involved politically.  He will keep everyone posted .
EMS

Judy Murphy distributed a hand out regarding a full scale exercise planned for April 4, 5 and 6.  It is very different from anything that’s been done before.  It is a full three (3) day event, 72 hours.  There will be a simulation of a biological event and testing bringing in strategic national stock pile into the County. The focus is setting up POD’s (point of distribution) for first responders and their families.  This will be an opportunity to practice our plan.  The Health Department is looking at our involvement being a couple of hours in the afternoon on the second day and a couple of hours in the morning of the third day.  Before this event, there will be a table top exercise on February 8th.  A limited number of people will be able to attend this exercise, preferably a decision-making type person should be our representative.  If anyone has any questions, let her know.
Yesterday a new WAC or amendment went into place regarding equipment on aid and ambulance units.  Information will be coming out soon and a new inventory list should be out by the end of the month.

President Frank stated he received an e-mail from the EMS Council regarding information they need.  He will send the e-mail to Denise to forward out to the group.

Jack Andren stated it sounds as though Judy Murphy needs from direction from this group regarding a distribution plan.  Also, we need to appoint someone to attend the table top exercise.  Discussion followed.  It was decided Vice President Doug Willis be attend the table top.  Andy McAfee stated there is already a plan in place and we need to use it.  The County Resource Plan should be used and make sure it works.  Discussion followed.  A station/location needs to be identified within each zone.

Judy Murphy stated another thing that needs to happen is that each department needs to look at the number they need to distribute to their staff and their families and what does that mean?  How many does that mean?  Gary McVay asked what about for people that work in Gig Harbor but live in Central Pierce, etc.  Discussion followed.  President Frank asked when this information is needed.  Judy stated by March.  The Zone Fire Chiefs will be responsible to call Judy Murphy to let her know where in each zone the PODs will be.  Also, if a station is going to be a POD, then who on your staff will distribute.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz distributed copies of the 2005 year end reports.  A Fire Inspector position is open.  This will be a year of transition for the Fire Marshals Office.  They are shifting some of the responsibilities around and they are going to be focusing on training and cross training.  They are also working hard on getting the districts involved in the plan review process.  Wayne reported that Waddell Hill has had some medical problems and will be off another three (3) weeks.
State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

Nothing at this time.
PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon reported the Board of Directors will be looking at outdoor burning issues again in February.  Calendars were distributed, let him know if anyone needs any more calendars.
PC Fire Commissioners

Bill Jarmon reported the banquet went well and thanked Gary Franz for MC’ing it.  The next Commissioners meeting is scheduled for January 26th at 7:00 p.m. at University Place.  Dan Rankin is their new President and Vern Pierson is their Vice President.  Legislatively there are some major issues this year and it will be an interesting session.  District 5 has expanded from a three (3) to five(5) person Board.  Dennis Richards, Randy Stevens and Scott Casebolt are new Commissioners.
Andy McAfee stated there is a training opportunity this Saturday at the Renton Community College for new Commissioners and it is being taught by Attorney Joe Quinn.

Dept. of Natural Resources

Nothing at this time.
DIVISION REPORTS:
EMS

Nothing at this time.
Training – MetroTraining

Kelvin Johnson reported the Metro Training still meets monthly and a drill is held monthly with twice a year being a command level training.  The last command level training was in November at Lakewood and was very well attended.
Steve Murphy stated they offering an Officer Development Program through Bates that is being held at University Place.  The charge is very reasonable at $50.00 per day per student.  Call him for more information.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Education Committee

Bob Black reported that primarily due to the work on the Tactical Ops Manual, a new website has been put together for PCFCA.  It is linked from www.piercefire.org.  Eric Watson showed the new website to the members.  Any changes, ideas, suggestions, etc. please e-mail them to Denise.  Jack Andren asked if it is wise to have our Tac Ops information available to anyone?  Discussion followed.  Eric Watson stated he will check with Pat Riley to see if that one tab can be passworded and will have it disabled until a decision is made.
Program/Speaker Committee

Nothing at this time.
Legislative Caucus Committee

Paul Webb stated we did not pursue a reception this year.  We usually take the lead from the State Association and it happened very late and disjointedly this year.  He encouraged everyone to talk to their local legislators.
Audit Committee

President Frank stated an audit needs to be done and asked Gary Franz and Kathy Hale to do an audit.
Nominating Committee – Dormant

Banquet Committee – Awards Committee

Wayne Wienholz reported that he heard a lot of good comments about the banquet and very few complaints.  The Commissioners do a very good job at giving awards and we have a couple that we give out.  It would be nice to have a separate Awards Committee and put a little more effort into this.  President Frank stated the Executive Board talked about awards and they received very little input.  Andy McAfee made a motion to have an Awards Committee and he would be willing to chair the meeting and come up with a list of categories for awards.  Wayne stated he would be willing to be on the committee, he just doesn’t want to chair it.  Jack Andren stated that making an awards committee would be a duplication of efforts.  The Executive Board already meets every month and they could address this there. 
Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops

Nothing at this time.
Fire Marshal Task Force

Gary Franz stated the Graham Community Plan is about to hit the deck.  
Andy McAfee reported that Riverside is now classified as a Class A Flood Zone.
Unfinished Business

Doug Willis stated he received an e-mail from the State Chiefs asking for elections costs for Lid Lifts, etc.  He encouraged everyone to get this information to them as they are going to be using the information they get for part of their arguments of how taxpayers money is being spent.
New Business

Jack Andren stated the State Auditors have been at Central Pierce Fire & Rescue and they are looking at Small Works Rosters.  He would like to suggest that the PCFCA go out for bid to draw a larger base and hopefully get more contractors, etc. to give bids.  CPFR would be willing to administer and call for the bids and then it would be available county-wide and may be something that could be available on the web site.
Good of the Order

Gary Franz stated that PCFD #16’s Chief Nelson has been terminated and Tom Lique is the Interim Fire Chief.
Mary Corso thanked everyone for their support over the last eleven (11) months as she’s been the interim Director at Bates.
Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m.

The next PCFCA meeting is scheduled for February 2nd, 2006 at Tacoma Fire Department at 9:00 a.m.
Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association

January 5, 2006

Page 1 of 6

